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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 26, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 24, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on May

25, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:
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1. Compensability of the claimant’s gradual onset bilateral

injury to her shoulders.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from April 11, 2009, to present.

4. Attorney’s fees.

5. Compensation rates.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she suffered a
compensable overuse injury while employed with
the Respondent to her right and left
shoulder.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents accepted as compensable an
injury to the claimant’s right shoulder on or
about August 23, 2006.  The claimant was seen
by Dr. Thorn on August 25, 2006 and released
without restrictions.  The claimant then
requested medical treatment in January of 2007
and was seen by Dr. Thorn on January 26, 2007,
February 2, 2007 and February 9, 2007 when she
again was released to full duty.  The claimant
took a voluntary layoff on May 14, 2009.  The
Form AR-C alleges an injury date of August 21,
2009 on a date in which the claimant was not
employed by the respondent.  The respondents
contend the claimant is entitled to no
additional benefits and that the statute of
limitations bars any additional claim for the
injury dated of August 23, 2006.”

The claimant is a forty-nine-year-old female who was employed

by the respondent in their machine shop beginning in 1993.  The

claimant alleges that she has suffered gradual onset bilateral

shoulder injuries through her employment with the respondent.  The

claimant last worked for the respondent in April or May 2009.  In

order for the claimant to prove that she has suffered compensable

gradual onset bilateral shoulder injuries, she must first show the
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existence of objective medical findings regarding both her right

and left shoulders.  On July 27, 2009, the claimant underwent an

MRI of the right shoulder which was performed at the Washington

Regional Medical Center.  The medical report from that MRI is found

at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 23.  That record gives the

following impression regarding the claimant’s right shoulder:

“1. Large full-thickness tear of the
supraspinatus tendon with retraction to the
level of the glenoid face.  Moderate
infraspinatus and mild supraspinatus muscle
belly atrophy.

2. Mild acromioclavicular joint arthritis.

3. Severe biceps long head tendinopathy.”

The claimant’s medical records have multiple doctors’ and

clinic visit reports wherein she complains about her right shoulder

difficulties including pain, swelling, and weakness in her right

shoulder.  Given the medical records submitted by both the claimant

and the respondents in this matter, it is clear that the claimant

can prove the existence of objective medical findings regarding her

right shoulder difficulties.

The claimant has also alleged a gradual onset injury to her

left shoulder.  I have reviewed the medical records introduced by

both parties in this matter and I do not find objective medical

findings regarding the claimant’s left shoulder.  I do, in the

medical records, find areas where her left shoulder is mentioned.

An example of that is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 25.

However, it appears that it is indicating that pain is greater in

her right shoulder than her left which is also consistent with the
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claimant’s testimony.  However, I do not find any objective medical

findings regarding the claimant’s left shoulder.  I will note,

however, that many of these records are very difficult to read.

They were hand written medical records from the Free Health Clinic

and the hand writing is such that I have had difficulty deciphering

many of the words.   It is the claimant’s burden to prove that she

has objective medical findings regarding her left shoulder.  The

claimant has failed to do so.

Since the claimant has asked the Commission to consider

whether or not she has suffered a gradual onset shoulder injury,

she must also prove that the objective medical findings regarding

her right shoulder were caused by work activities that were both

rapid and repetitive.  At the hearing, the claimant gave the

following testimony regarding her job duties and activities for the

respondent:

“Q. All right.  Tell us what you did primarily
at Superior Wheel when you started having
problems with your shoulder or shoulders.
What were you doing?

A. What job I was doing?

Q. Right.

A. Just that machine, like I told you, called
the loser.  I was short, so I would have to
push it down there and it sands the back, and
it goes down a conveyor belt, and I have would
have to push it with all of my might to get it
down there.  And I would just like use this
hand, but I would use this hand more to push
it.

Q. When you say this hand, tell us which hand
you are talking about.
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A. My right hand, I would put more force.

Q. What were you pushing?

A. A wheel.

Q. How much did that wheel weigh?

A. Well, some of them weigh like 40 or 50
pounds and then it gets cut off, and then it
weighs a little bit less once it gets cut, you
know, and you deburr it, it probably weighs
like maybe 35, 40, maybe a little bit less.

Q. Do you know how many times you would push
this wheel on the line you are talking about?

A. I would put out like 300 wheels a day.

Q. Is that primarily the only activity is
pushing the wheel onto the line?

A. Pushing the wheel and, you know, I would
have to load in the back.  Sometimes I hand
load it.  When the robot went down, I would
have to get up on a flat part and handle all
the raw wheels in there by hand, too.

Q. How many times a day?

A. Well, you didn't do it all the day.  It is
just like whenever if a maintenance man was
working on a robot, you probably did like a
couple hours or so until they got it fixed.”

During cross examination, the claimant also gave the following

testimony regarding other duties she performed for the respondent:

“Q. You helped inspect and teach new people
for a time period, didn't you?

A. Yes.

Q. Because you had a talent for that, didn't
you?

A. Yes.

Q. So that is the job they gave you.  You were
still on the line, but doing different tasks,
weren't you?
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A. Different, yes.

Q. But when they started laying off people,
you went back on the line, didn't you?

A. Yes.”

The respondents called Erin Rill as a witness in this matter.

Mr. Rill is a machine shop supervisor for the respondent.  At the

hearing, Mr. Rill gave the following testimony regarding his job

duties:

“Q. And what do you do as a second shift
machine shop supervisor?

A. Oh, it is just watch over every day running
of the shop, of the machine shop.  Manage
people, manage wheels, things of that nature.

Q. Okay.  Do you know Ms. Rhonda Thompson?

A. Yes, sir, I do.

Q. When she moved to second shift, were you
her supervisor?

A. Yes, sir.”

At the hearing in this matter, Mr. Rill also gave testimony

regarding the claimant’s job duties and responsibilities.  That

testimony is as follows:

“Q. Okay.  Now, her job was a machine
operator; is that correct?

A. That is correct.

Q. Now, when she came in to second shift as is
a machine operator, what jobs did you have her
doing?

A. When I went to second shift, she was a
cosmetic inspector when I transferred over.

Q. And is that part of being a machine shop
operator or a machine operator?
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A. It is part of their job duties to inspect
the wheels, yes.

Q. Is there a reason why you gave her the
position of cosmetic –

A. That was the position she held when I
transferred to the machine shop.

Q. Okay.  And tell me what she did in that
position?

A. She would go periodically throughout the
shift and inspect the wheels for each one of
our machine lines for cosmetic defects that we
may not be able to send the wheel to the next
process.

          Q. Okay.  And was she good with new employees?

          A. Oh, extremely, yes.

Q. Was that kind of a teaching part, too, of
the job?

          A. Yes.

          Q. And she did that for a while; is that correct?

          A. Yes.

Q. At some point in time did she get moved
back into another position?

A. Yes.  At the end of her employment, she got
moved back to the line operator.

Q. Can you tell us how long she worked as a
line operator?

A. No, not really.

Q. I want to go through the exact jobs or the
various parts of her job as a line operator.
First, as an overall view, tell us what a line
operator does?

A. A line operator, they have it is called an
inbound conveyor.  That will take a raw
casting, place it on the inbound conveyor --
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Q. Just a second.  When you say a raw casting,
is this a raw casting of a wheel?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.

A. So place it on the inbound conveyor.  It
will be loaded into the machines by a robot.
The finished wheel will come out on the
outbound conveyor where the operator will
place it on the concentricity stand.  And then
she will proceed to deburr different aspects
of the wheel, which the deburr is just a
Dremel type gun that you will take the sharp
edges off.

Q. So now I kind of want to break down each of
those jobs.  If you are a machine operator, a
line operator, first there is an inbound
conveyor?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. You take these what you call a casting, a
raw casting, and do they have to pick them up?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And when the line operator picks
them up, what do they next do with it?

A. They place them on the inbound conveyor.

Q. Now, will they do one at a time or do they
place several at once?

A. Usually, it is several wheels at once.

Q.  Okay.  Once they place several wheels on
the inbound conveyor, what does the line
operator do next?

A. The line operator will return to her deburr
station or their deburr station, and you will
have wheels coming off that outbound conveyor
where they will proceed to deburr the wheels.

Q. Okay.  So once they are placed on the
inbound conveyor, then a robot picks them up
and puts them into some kind of machine?
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A. That is correct.

Q. For the record, what does this machine do?

A. What it does is it machines the -- you have
different operations, so the first operation
is going to machine the inside of the wheel.
The second operation does the outside of the
wheel, and the sarong (phonetic) will drill
the lug holes.

Q. So it is kind of finishing off and putting
the holes in the wheel, the design of the
holes?

A. Yes.

Q. But the line operator doesn't do anything
with that, do they?

A. No.

Q. So when that is finished, it comes on an
outbound conveyor; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. So now this part is for deburring; is that
right?

A. That is correct.

Q. So how does a line operator deburr?  Do
they pick the wheel up?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And once they pick the wheel up,
what do they do with it?

A. They will pick the wheel up and place it on
the concentricity stand.

Q. Now, what you are calling a concentricity
stand, I always call it like a spindle they
put it on; is that right?

A. Yes.  It is just a circular piece of
equipment that has tiny knobs where the lug
hole diameter will fit securely on there.
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Q. And do they inspect the wheel before they
put it on what I am calling or going to call a
spindle?

A. Yes, sir, that is correct.

Q. That is when they inspect it, right?

A. Yes.

Q. And then once they put it on that spindle,
when we talk about deburring, is that kind of
smoothing off the rough edges?

A. Yes, it would be like the sharp edges in
the window part of the wheel.  The face of the
wheel, there will be sharp edges left from the
machining process, so they will remove the
sharp edges.

Q. Okay.  And do they do anything -- well,
when we said it is a two-handed operation,
what do you do with your two hands?

A. You would be placing them -- when you take
the wheel and put it -- you are going to use
two hands either time when you are putting the
wheel on the inbound conveyor or removing the
wheel from the spindle.

Q. Okay.  So once you put it on the spindle,
is that a two-handed or a one-handed job?

A. That is going to be one handed.

Q. Now, let's talk, and you are going to have
to explain for the record how you deburr.
What kind of tool do you have?

A. I would refer to it as a Dremel gun.

Q. Okay.  Just tell us what the size of this
Dremel gun is.

A. As far as the --

Q. Is it very long?

A. -- dimensions, I would say it is probably
six to seven inches long.  Probably
three-quarters of an inch in diameter.
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Q. And how is it powered?

A. By air.

Q. Okay.  And is there some kind of a sander
on something on the end of it?

A. It is actually called a deburr needle.  It
is just a round -- it is hard for me to
describe it.

          Q. Okay.  But does it rotate?

A. Yes, sir, it rotates.

Q. And it takes off the rough edges?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. So they are not having to sand it by hand,
they just circle it with that little gun?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Once they finish deburring that wheel, do
they pick the wheel up with two hands?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And what do they do then?

A. They place it either on a pallet or a bin.

Q. Okay.  Then what do they do next?

A. Repeat the process.

Mr. Rill also testified that the claimant would average twenty

wheels in a one hour period.  This testimony is consistent with the

claimant’s testimony regarding the number of wheels per hour.

In reviewing the testimony from both the claimant and Mr.

Rill, a shop supervisor, it appears to me that the claimant, in her

job activities, would pick up a cast or raw material for a wheel,

place that on a conveyor, or place several on a conveyor at one

time.  Then those wheels would be moved by conveyor to a robot that
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would cut holes and remove material from them, and then they would

come out on the other side.  The claimant would then pick up the

wheel with the holes cut and material removed and place that wheel

on a spindle so that the wheel could move freely both clockwise and

counter clockwise.  The claimant would then use a small tool to

remove any sharp edges that remained from the automated material

removal.  At that point, the wheel would be removed by the claimant

from the spindle and placed on a pallet or bin and the claimant’s

contact with that wheel was complete.

It appears to me that the claimant would have physical contact

with the wheel or raw material on five occasions throughout her

involvement with that particular wheel or piece of raw material.

Both the claimant and Mr. Rill testified that the claimant was to

do this process twenty times in a given hour.  That would mean that

the claimant had to complete the five contacts I have described

with the wheel or raw material over the period of three minutes.

After review of the testimony from both the claimant and Mr.

Rill, I do not find that the claimant’s job activities were both

rapid and repetitive.  Given the five activities that the claimant

has to perform for each wheel and the period of three minutes, the

claimant is simply unable to prove her job duties as both rapid and

repetitive.  The claimant, in this matter, also had other duties

which included teaching new employees and also doing visual

inspections of wheels.  These duties certainly would limit the

claimant’s movements as both of those jobs would entail more visual

and instructional type of job responsibilities.  However, given her
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basic job as a machine operator, I still feel she fails to prove

that her activities were both rapid and repetitive.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 24, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed May 25, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical evidence regarding her right

shoulder difficulties.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence the existence of left shoulder difficulties.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered compensable gradual onset bilateral

shoulder injuries through her job duties with the respondent.

5. The other issues in this matter are moot as the claimant

did not suffer a compensable injury.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


